MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE WEST MERSEA BOWLS CLUB 
HELD IN THE CLUB LOUNGE ON SATURDAY 1st MARCH 2025

The Chairman of the Main Committee, Colin Sargeant, opened the meeting at 19:02 hrs and requested all mobile phones to be placed in silent mode.   

There were 67 members present.

Colin welcomed everyone to the meeting and a minute’s silence was then held in memory of those members who had passed away during the past year. Colin then informed that refreshments would be served once the meeting has been closed, followed by a general discussion forum.


1	 TO CONFIRM THE NOTICE CONVENING THE MEETING

The Chairman confirmed that the notice convening the meeting had been on display for the requisite time.
 
2	 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence have been received from Sandra & Ewen Cairns, Dennis & Jennie Cutts, Colin Vinter, Ray & Sue Clark, Jenny Young, Shirley Rogers, Lorna & Pat Veitch, Sue Howard. 

3	 OPENING ADDRESS

President Barrie Clements gave his address, a copy of which is attached.		

4	 TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD ON 2ND MARCH 2024

The Minutes were PROPOSED by Alan Wood, SECONDED by Brian King, and unanimously approved by the members as being a true record of the business transacted at the meeting.

5	 MATTERS ARISING       There were none.

6            TO RECEIVE THE ACCOUNTS AND TRUSTEES REPORT
							
Graham Walford started by informing that a lot of the work done by the Trustees is in the background; Financial, Property Maintenance, Legal, and Governance. In the past year our lease was expiring and although we asked for 15 years, on 1st October 2024 we were granted a renewal for a further 9 years with a small increase on the rent (£1,000 p.a.) which is very generous and better than anticipated – so we now have until the end of summer 2033 and still hope to renew then.
This year the Club has spent out on the air conditioning and heating system, one of the reasons why we’re showing a minus figure. The bar had an increased turnover, and the Club overall is doing better than expected. One question had been raised in advance and that was asking why more was spent on cleaning than on the Outdoor Green. We have a contracted external cleaner attending 6 days per week, billed monthly, in order to save this figure, we would need volunteers to come in and clean at the Club before bowling starts. Also, some of the Outdoor Green items are under other headings such as Maintenance, Renewals etc. anything else around the area does not get put under Outdoor Green which allows us to identify what is spent on the green itself which will vary from year to year, last year was £26,000 due to buying equipment. This year we spent less than £1,000 on the Indoor Green, however we have a maximum of two years left on the carpet which at current price costs £42,000 to replace, which is just one of the reasons we have reserves which have been built up over time, so we have this to use when facing large expenditure in the very near future. Sue Temple asked what the general life of a carpet was, Graham advised around 20 years, however ours is now being used all year round and it also depends on how well we look after it. It needs stretching twice a year widthways only, it cannot be stretched lengthways due to the stitched seams, a new carpet may only need stretching once a year – it costs £600 each time to stretch it. Bill Wyatt asked what the cashback item was – Graham advised that we had a credit card that gave us 1% back on all spends which is why it shows as a minus figure as it’s not an expenditure. Tony Corbey said he was concerned about loss of revenue with the low sponsorship figure – Graham advised that some companies have decided not to pay but the Trustees have this in hand and whoever takes on the sponsorship will report directly to the Trustees. Tony also asked if the lounge sponsor had been lost – Colin Sargeant informed that Hatfields didn’t follow up on it, they gave us gave us the carpet money without coming back re advertising. Tony also said that we were still due the money from Sanderling Reach and said he would be happy to take the sponsorship back on – Graham thanked him for the offer and said the Trustees need to discuss and decide. Graham informed that as of September 2024 the reserves of £106,545.33 included stock, working capital and cash. Gavin asked about the cost of the air conditioning system and that some practise that this would be amortized over 5 years, do we do this? Graham informed that we are not a limited company so we don’t have to publish account or submit to Companies House, unincorporated clubs like ours produce a statement of income/expenditure, profit/loss therefore we know exactly how much cash is available at any time, we don’t percentage this it makes it harder to understand depreciation, it is far too complicated and usually associated with tax and as we are an amateur sports club we don’t pay tax if we remain under £30,000 per year.
Grahame Malcolmson asked if there was any other capital expenditure coming up – Graham informed that we are catching up on old maintenance, paint is flaking on the ceiling above the Indoor rinks which needs redecorating taking time and money, and the rinks will need to be closed so there will also be no income come in during this time, we are also in discussion with the landlords with regards to the trees as there’s a difference of opinion but under our repairing lease any work is down to us to do. The car park lighting needs redoing as they are not bright enough and there is still an issue with one of the lights in the lounge, all wiring needs to be checked and possibly replaced. We also have a flat roof along the locker corridor that may need the felt replacing and we do not know the state of the roof underneath, so there’s a lot of work to catch up on. Sue Sargeant said that it is prudent to have 2 years income held in reserve – Graham informed that we do have insurance to cover forced closure. Alan Wood said that a good job has been done and PROPOSED the accounts, SECONDED by Jean Hoy.









7            TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM

7.1	Outdoor – Men’s Captain
             Colin Sargeant read his report – copy attached				

7.2        Outdoor - Ladies Captain
              Virginia Malcolmson read her report – copy attached			

7.3	Indoor – Men’s Captain
	Gavin Miklaucich read his report incorporating all Indoor bowling – copy attached								

7.4	Ladies’ Indoor Representative - no report submitted		

7.5	Social Committee 
             Annette Oakley read her report – copy attached				

8            PROPOSITIONS                                                                                                    

Proposals to update the latest Constitution (as revised in March 2024) were received. The Chairman elected to deal with 8.1 and 8.3 first and then deal with 8.2 as there would be more discussion expected. All documents had been placed on the Noticeboard for the requisite period.

8.1 The Trustees had submitted a proposal to update to the Junior Membership referred to as the MOTION, and then they submitted an Amendment to this. The Chairman asked if there were any questions relating to the Amendment – there were no questions. The Chairman asked for a show of hands in favour of this Amendment replacing the MOTION – this was PASSED by the members. The Chairman asked if there were any questions relating to the MOTION – there were no questions. The Chairman asked for a show of hands in favour of the MOTION being accepted in order to update the Constitution – this was PASSED by the members.

8.3 The Main Committee had submitted a proposal to amend 3 items in the Constitution with regards to the recent change in the removal of the dual subscription membership fee, a proposed change to the composition of the Main Committee, and to correct a statement under “12 Matches” that the Trustees fix the fees and not the Main Committee. The Chairman asked if there were any questions relating to these amendments – there were no questions.
The Chairman asked for a show of hands in favour of these proposals being accepted in order to update the Constitution – this was PASSED by the members.

8.2 Grahame Malcolmson had proposed, seconded by Gavin Miklaucich that when playing away in league or competition matches representing WMBC members should not be asked to pay a green fee. Grahame Malcolmson informed that he had not been aware of this requirement, it wasn’t in the Constitution nor the Membership handbook. He had calculated that out of the £31,343.71 around 25% was from Outdoor bowling and only 10% of this from the away fees – so roughly £800, he hasn’t canvassed the members but would like the members to decide. Graham Walford informed that under “9.1.a Trustees” section of the Constitution that this states that the Trustees decide the green fees, although it doesn’t say anything specifically about away fees the Main Committee around 5 years or so ago suggested that a reciprocal arrangement be put in place within the Colchester borough where we don’t charge visitors and they don’t charge us – it’s been like this for some time. Some clubs don’t charge at all, some are wealthier, and some own their clubs but from the Trustees perspective they are doing what they think is fair and honest by everyone as if the away fee is stopped than they would have to increase the green fees here. Much discussion followed about whether other clubs do this, that the away fee covers the cost of the visiting team here etc. The Chairman asked for a show of hands in favour of this proposal being accepted – 11 voted for it, 44 voted against, therefore this proposal was REJECTED by the members. 						

9            ELECTION OF CLUB PRESIDENT

The Chairman informed that Barrie Clements’ nomination as Club President was unopposed, and he would therefore hold this role for the next 12 months.

PRESIDENT						BARRIE CLEMENTS

This was PASSED by the members.

10          ELECTION OF OFFICERS

The Chairman informed that the following members were unopposed in the roles they had been nominated for and will therefore take on these roles for the next 12 months as follows:

MEN’S OUTDOOR CAPTAIN				COLIN SARGEANT

LADIES’ OUTDOOR CAPTAIN				VIRGINIA MALCOLMSON

MEN’S INDOOR CAPTAIN				GAVIN MIKLAUCICH

LADIES’ OUTDOOR VICE CAPTAIN			CAROL TAYLOR

RECRUITMENT CO-ORDINATOR                                     SUE HOWARD

PUBLIC RELATIONS CO-ORDINATOR                             SUE SARGEANT

SOCIAL MEDIA CO-ORDINATOR	                          WILL DUNCAN

CATERING MANAGER					BERYL TURNER

ADMINISTRATION CO-ORDINATOR                              WENDY BELL

COMMITTEE MEMBERS                                                  CAROL TAYLOR 
                                                                                            GRAHAME MALCOLMSON 

A late entry was received from GRAHAME MALCOLMSON for MEN’S OUTDOOR VICE CAPTAIN. 

All were PASSED by the members.

The following positions had no takers but as per the constitution the Main Committee can fill these vacancies during the year:

VICE PRESIDENT					VACANT
LADIES’ INDOOR CAPTAIN				VACANT
LADIES’ INDOOR VICE CAPTAIN			VACANT
MEN’S INDOOR VICE CAPTAIN			VACANT
SOCIAL EVENTS COORDINATOR			VACANT
                                                                                                
11          ELECTION OF THE AUDITOR

The Chairman proposed SECONDED by Wendy Bell that Graham Jones continue to be the Auditor for the Club.

This was PASSED by the members.

12       LIFE MEMBERSHIP

On behalf of the Main Committee, Sue Sargeant announced that the Main Committee had UNANIMOUSLY agreed that Vivien Walford be presented with Life Membership. Sue gave an overview of Viv’s bowling career both Indoors and Outdoors and highlighted she had been a member of the Club since 1988. Viv has been a Trustee for almost 20 years and for most of this time also held the position of Club Treasurer. Viv has done and continues to do so much for the Club and this honour was very well-deserved. Sue presented Viv with her Life Member badge and a bouquet of flowers. 

13       PRESENTATION OF THE CAMRENE CUP

As President, Barrie Clements announced the winner of the Camrene Cup. He said “Most people here tonight will have enjoyed output of this person. They put in many hours of hard work to produce a lovely outcome. They are a leader of a team of skilled helpers, mainly ladies. Over the past two years or so she has fed us the most perfect of meals. It is with great delight I award the Camrene Cup to Beryl Turner.

14       TO CLOSE THE MEETING  

Before the Chairman closed the meeting, Ginny asked the members if they would be interested in bringing back the 50/50 Club. She gave a brief explanation and proposed a trial run from April to September, the Chairman asked for a show of hands – there were around 20+. Ginny has asked the Trustees to investigate whether members paying by BACS would cause any issues. Ginny will send further details to the membership by email.

The Chairman closed the meeting at 21:07 hrs and thanked everyone for attending. He requested members to check through the Lost Property items that were displayed outside the lounge for anything that belonged to them and informed that if these items were not claimed by the end of the month they would be suitably disposed of. Colin also stated that volunteers were required for all jobs. The buffet was then opened, and general discussion took place. 

Jackie Toms informed that she would be holding a meeting for the Summer Indoor bowlers on Tuesday 11th March at 12:15 after the Wiggins League.

Carol Taylor returned to Colin’s request for volunteers and suggested that a list of jobs to be done goes up, Colin said the Main Committee will create a “To do” list.

Danny Bonner read out a letter from St Helena’s Hospice offering to deliver two Compassionate Conversation awareness sessions for the community in collaboration with WMBC. The idea is that they offer these sessions to Club members and their families, and the wider community free of charge, WMBC would give use of our lounge for free but charge for refreshments, we could possibly gain some more members too. Danny asked for a show of hands for this being accepted in principle and this was agreed by majority vote.

Tony Corbey wanted to give thanks to both Chris and Jenny Marchington who would he believed would cease to be Trustee & Associate Trustee shortly – Chris replied that they have both enjoyed their responsibilities and would continue to help at the Club.



Signed __________________________________________  Chairman

Date ______________________________________






















President’s Opening Address from Barrie Clements
Good Evening, and welcome to WMBC’s 2025 AGM, thank you all for coming tonight.
My second term of office as your President.  Another year that I have enjoyed representing your Club.
I tried to attend as many functions as I could. I again made good use of the NHS this year, spending 5 weeks in hospital.  Thankfully Wendy, Colin, Danny, Gavin and many others kept me up to date on the Club’s progress.
This year the club celebrated an outdoor Captain’s Day and a President’s Day as per usual. I also managed to squeeze in a Presidents Day for the indoor bowlers.  This was an all-day event in which 30 players took part and with 10 invited guests all sat down to an Afternoons’ Tea and an Evening Meal.  I did not bowl in either event, this gave me the opportunity to watch all the games and hear the tales of woe. You know, the ones that just missed or the lucky wick. All in good spirits.
On all of these occasions we were fed by Beryl Turner and her team of helpers.  For my days, Colin and Sue Sargeant helped with the bar and even the order of play on the outdoor game and Sue Howard helped with the team selection for the Indoor game.  My day, but with a great deal of help from them.
This year our New Bowlers went off to Essex County Indoors Bowls Club in Leigh-on-Sea and took part in the Coastal Trophy.  By the way, this is a competition started at our club by a Bob Lomax who now lives in Norfolk.  A great experience for those who took part, coming a good third, very well done. It is very hard to settle in on a foreign carpet especially a blue one. I only wish I had been able to attend. Thanks to all those who helped put the team together and encouraged them to play.
The Club only exists by members willing to donate their time in organizing and carrying out the work needed. I am saying the following on behalf of all the members. I wish to thank members of the Main and Social Committees for all their hard work. All year we have been fed by Beryl Turner, a non-positional  member of the Main Committee. The function of caterer is now to be recognized as a specific position on the Main Committee. There are number of people who are not on the Main Committee and work hard for the Club.  I am mentioning a few and I apologize if I have missed anyone out. 
Jackie and David Toms who organized the Summer Indoor Bowls, thank you.  Likewise,  four other people , the Two Daves and their wives; Dave and Jane Childs, and Dave and Sue Conway, who once again kept our Saturday indoor afternoons going; thank you. Thank you, Pam and Dave Johanson, for running the Sunday afternoon roll-ups. A big thank you to Martin Thorington for organizing the Indoor Leagues.  A lot of preparation has to be done in preparing these leagues. Now everyone wants to know where they are in the league; another thank you to Steve Cook for keeping the tables up to date.
Do you all read the Club’s website? I hope you do. My thanks go to Will Duncan who runs the website. Thanks also to Adele and Janis for keeping us all up to date on events and news by emails.
If anyone who is not on one of those committees and can give some of their time to help it would be truly appreciated.
There is one more set of people I have to thank and that is the Trustees. It is bit of a thankless job but very necessary.  We need that team; away from the day to day running of the club to ensure that the club is solvent and abiding by the latest laws. I hope that you all will continue to enjoy the facilities at this friendly Bowls Club. Thank you.

Men’s Outdoor Captain Report from Colin Sargeant
Firstly, thank you for your support last year which overall I consider to be a successful season.
Beginning with the CBBA Tuesday Triples, the A team retained its position in the A League The B team were promoted to the A division in 2nd place and the C team were promoted to the B Division in 2nd place.  With the extra players we have available this next season and to ensure more people have a game, we have submitted a 4th team who will begin their campaign in the C Division.  Just to let you know that this season we will not be A, B, C and D, we will be Red, Blue, Green and Gold. Moving forward to the CBBA Wednesday 4’s, after retaining our position in the A league in 2023 for 2024, last season we were actually Champions.  A big thank you to all those who took part in the League and to those particularly who stepped in at short notice. I was sorry that not everyone was able to get a game in these Leagues to solve this, we have entered the Sudbury League which will be played on Monday or Friday evenings.
Thank you to all those who supported the Holt League again.  This was a very close competition last season, and we look forward to continuing it again in 2025.
Congratulations to Darren Allen, Steve Bell and Gavin Miklaucich on their successes in the Borough Finals in the singles, pairs and triples disciplines.  This meant they played in the Group One Finals at Frinton and pleased to report they won the Triples. May I take this opportunity to wish everyone a competitive and enjoyable 2025 season. 








Ladies’ Outdoor Captain Report from Ginny Malcolmson
I’ve been told to keep my report brief!  Let’s see how that goes!
I’d like to begin by saying that as my 1st season as Ladies Captain draws to a close, I have thoroughly enjoyed the opportunity given to me by the members of WMBC to hold the Ladies Captain position – however, I would be lying – it’s been a nightmare – no disrespect ladies -  it’s like herding cats and juggling balls at the same time!! But seriously, I would like to thank each and every one of you who have played and supported, your contributions have been invaluable.
The ladies finished 4th in the NWE League, just 7 points behind the eventual winners – Arclight who we actually beat 19-12 overall! The ladies were also represented in County Competitions – Essex 2 Wood Day, Ben Triples & Champion of champions. A very successful Ladies 2 wood competition organised by Vanessa Allen on Sunday 21st July was supported by 15 players. The final was contested between Vanessa and Carol with Vanessa taking the win. I would like to take this opportunity of thanking Grahame Malcolmson, Gavin Miklaucich, Darren Allen & Steve Bell for marking the games & Howard Young who was our Umpire for the day. The Ladies Singles Championship was contested by Sue Sargeant & Jenny Young, with Sue coming out on top meaning she will represent the club this year in the Champion of Champions. Good luck Sue. The winners of the Ladies Pairs competition were Jenny Young & Sandra Cairns beating Wendy Bell & Vanessa Allen. The Medley proved enjoyable again with us finishing in 5th place overall (11 teams in total).
On a lighter note, 24 members attended the annual bowls tour visiting Ware/Berkhampstead/Harpenden & Hemel Hempstead. We played 4 teams winning 2 of our 4 games. Some brief highlights:-
1) Danny leaving his car keys in Mersea on Day 1
2) Bill arriving with no trousers!
3) Play Your Cards Right
As the saying goes “What happens on tour stays on tour”! A special thanks to Danny & Sue Howard for organising the tour & not forgetting the nominated ‘Tour President’ Grahame Malcolmson.
The ‘Summer Lunch Buffet’ organised by the Ladies Committee was a success again and raised £250 for the club. The money is being used to refurbish the Visitors changing room with new cushions and a paint refresh. Thanks to everyone involved in organising the event and those who supported it.
A special thanks goes to my Vice Captain Carol Taylor for having my back, Anne Godfrey and Sue Howard for organising the Monday & Wednesday roll-ups, the ladies committee for their help &  support throughout the season, Wendy Bell, administrator extraordinaire, the green team who I’m sure we all agree do a sterling job before and during the season to enable us to all play our game and all members, playing and social, indoor and out, for their support of the club during the season.

Men’s Indoor Captain Report from Gavin Miklaucich
Dear Members, it is my pleasure to present the Indoor Captain’s Report for you all.
This has been a season filled with challenges, successes, and great camaraderie. I would like to extend my gratitude to all members, committee members, and volunteers who have contributed to the club’s progress. We have seen an increase in membership this year, which is very good to see. I hope our new members are enjoying themselves and it has been lovely to meet and welcome them to the Club. 
This season, our club participated in the Denny and Egham Cup national competitions with great enthusiasm. Although we did not win either match, it was great to see West Mersea BC participate in these matches once again. Our over 60 County League squad improved on their position this year. Recording 2 wins and a draw across the league season. We will return stronger and wiser for next season’s competition. 
Our internal leagues and knockout competitions are progressing well. I look forward to the finals weekend in April. Congratulations to all players for their hard work and dedication. I would like to sincerely thank the committee, volunteers, and all members for their support. A special mention to Paul Hills, Wendy Bell and Beryl Turner for their contributions to the club’s success. Our Club continues to thrive, and I am proud to be part of this fantastic club. Let’s look forward to another great season of bowls and friendship. 





Social Committee Report from Annette Oakley
The Social Committee have been meeting regularly since the last AGM organising the Saturday once a month evening events. We actually started in June last year with a very enjoyable cream tea cruise and visit to the William Morris Gallery at Walthamstow and ride through Epping Forest. That made a profit for the club of £110. The Saturday evening events started with the Opening bingo night in October, the Italian evening in November which was very successful and enabled us to put £166.95 into the club. The Xmas raffle and quiz night in December unfortunately had to be cancelled due to the weather, but we held the raffle a couple of weeks later and were able to put approximately £32 into the club. In February we had another bingo night. So in total so far this year we have paid in £308.95 and still have another couple of Saturday evenings to come, the Music Quiz on 8th March, next Saturday, and the Bar/Car Rally on 5th April, plus any trips that are organised. The music quiz notice is on the foyer notice board, this includes a supper, and the bar/car rally information will be going up soon.
The committee did the usual Xmas tree and lounge decoration in November and with other decorations that were put up for various functions the lounge looked very festive for a few weeks. Because the tree that we have had for a number of years was starting to see better days it was decided to look for a replacement and within a short time Anne was able to find one which was being discarded by another organisation and didn’t cost us anything.
On Wednesday of this week, we had a trip to the Brick Lane panto, and if you didn’t come you missed a good show, it was up to their usual excellent standard and everyone said they enjoyed it, so much so, they would like to go to next year’s panto.
The latest sheet to go up on the board is for Kinky Boots on 5th June at the Cliffs Pavilion, Southend, this is an evening show starting at 7.30 but it is in the middle of summer. If you have seen this in the past you will know it is very good and worth seeing again. We did go a few years ago to see it in London when Peter was organising the trips so some of you will know how long ago that was. The main attraction this time is that Johannes from Strictly is in it so he will make it special. He is only doing certain shows. So have a look on the board, read the information and if you fancy an interesting night out put your name on the list.
We had a meeting last week and spoke about organising a boat trip in September on the Deben and having lunch and an afternoon visit to Woodbridge. Keep a watch on the foyer notice board. If anyone has any ideas of somewhere they think would make a nice visit please let me or any committee member know, there is a list of committee members on the notice board. Actually, we are a member short on the committee at present so if there is anybody here tonight who feels they could offer something to the committee, we are a friendly group, please come and have a chat with me later, we would be very pleased to have you.

Life Membership Presentation by Sue Sargeant to Vivien Walford
A Life Membership is not often awarded and when it is, it is given in acknowledgement of invaluable service to the Club.  
Before outlining the reasons this recipient is receiving this well-deserved recognition, I’ll outline her bowling achievements first.
Viv Walford joined West Mersea Bowls Club in 1988. A natural bowler, Viv was encouraged by Peggy Williams, Sheila Ashenhurst and Eileen Bacon to play competitively and she holds County badges for both indoors and outdoors.  
She has played in the Over 55’s Women’s Pairs National Championships at Leamington. After a brief period bowling outside at Mersea Island which she joined because her and Graham’s son Ian was under 18 and not allowed to bowl here, Viv returned to West Mersea.
Much of Viv’s contribution to the Club has been long standing and behind the scenes; most people having no idea about what she does. She has been a Trustee for almost 20 years and held the position of Club Treasurer for most of that time.
Viv was also the Club Licensee for well over 20 years until retiring from that role in 2023.
For many years, Viv was Indoor County delegate for the ladies.  She is secretary on the Indoor Ladies Committee and has also stood on the Social committee, part of her remit being to organise the Christmas raffle.
An enthusiastic bowler, Viv has encouraged and mentored many bowlers including myself to play socially and competitively.
A unanimous decision by the Main Committee, it gives me great pleasure in awarding a Life Membership to Viv Walford.
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